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REPORT OF THE MEETING

1. PREPARATIONS
At the Fifth Regular meeting of the SIRG for 2008, which was held in Washington D.C. , the Chair, Ambassador Luis Alberto Rodriguez, Coordinator of the National Secretariat for the 5th Summit of the Americas and Special Envoy for the Americas, of the Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago, had indicated to member states that at the Sixth Regular Meeting of the SIRG FOR 2008 they would begin with “Energy Security “ (paragraphs 30-38) the second Pillar of the  Draft Declaration  of Commitment and then continue, in the Working Group, the paragraphs  from the Human Prosperity Section (paragraphs 1-29), which were pending.
On December 1, 2008, the revised version 3 of the Draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain, (Gric/DC-v/doc-1/08 rev.3 was circulated to all National Coordinators, and  Permanent Missions,  as the working document for the sixth  SIRG. A copy of the Compendium of Proposals Presented by Member States on the Energy Security Section of the draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain GRIC/0.5/doc.4/08 was also sent to the Member States on December 2, 2008.  
2. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA
The Chair, Ambassador Luis Alberto Rodriguez, reiterated his gratitude to the governments of the Hemisphere for continuing to ensure the success of the negotiations of the draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain. He stated that this support was evident by the numbers participating at the SIRG meetings. He then presented the agenda (GRIC/06/DOC.2/08 Rev.2) for the consideration of the delegates. There having been no objections or amendments to the agenda it was approved. 
3. OPENING SESSION
a) Welcoming Remarks by the Deputy Foreign Minister of El Salvador
The Chair opened the session by giving a brief outline of the work methodology for the Sixth SIRG. He reminded delegates that the first pillar, Human Prosperity was addressed at the last 3 SIRG meetings and consequently at the Sixth SIRG the nine paragraphs of the second pillar Energy Security would be addressed, followed by the pending paragraphs under Human Prosperity. The Chair further stated that he was of the belief that the pending paragraphs would be ready to be approved when they are returned to the Plenary from the Working Group since they were very close to doing so at the 5th SIRG. The Chair then acknowledged the presence of the Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs of El Salvador, Mr. Eduardo Calix and offered him the floor.  

The Deputy Foreign Minister extended a cordial welcome to the participants and informed them that El Salvador has hosted several international meetings for the year, including the Ibero American Summit which was held on October 29-31, 2008. He further informed that the Declaration of Principles and Commitments of the Ibero-American Summit was signed in the very place where the Sixth SIRG was taking place. He congratulated the Government of Trinidad and Tobago for taking the initiative of extending the participation and involvement of the Member States by requesting that some of the SIRG meetings be held in different countries of the region. The Deputy Foreign Minister reiterated El Salvador’s support for the Government of Trinidad and Tobago, and its willingness to work along with them in ensuring that the Summit is a success. He opined that the Summits Process is the compass that guides the Inter-American System and allows the countries to evaluate progress in the implementation of the commitments from prior Summits. He also indicated that the Summit served as a forum to review the current hemispheric situation, and to propose concrete steps for addressing the new global crisis, so that the region would be a better place for its citizens.     
Minister Calix expressed the hope that the outcomes of the two meetings which were held in San Salvador earlier in the week, namely, the Meso-American Sub regional Forum for Civil Society and the forum for the Private Sector, would prove to be useful in enriching the negotiation of the paragraphs on the pillars of the draft Declaration. The Deputy Foreign Minister reaffirmed that the topics of energy cooperation, hemispheric security, and migration, food security, as well as natural disasters were equally as important as the fight against poverty and exclusion. He also called on the participants to make every effort to achieve further progress on the negotiations of the draft Declaration.  He stated that a Declaration approved on broad consensus would allow all Member States to agree to practical proposals and coordinated actions for tackling regional and global challenges. The Minister concluded by reiterating his welcome to the delegates and wishing them successful negotiations.   

The complete text of the Minister’s presentation can be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/remarks_calix_en.doc
b) Remarks by Ambassador Luis Alberto Rodríguez
Ambassador Rodriguez, on behalf of the Government of the Republic of Trinidad and Tobago, thanked the Government of El Salvador for hosting the Sixth Regular Meeting of the Summit Implementation Review Group (SIRG) for 2008.  He informed that the National Secretariat had received tremendous support from officials of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of El Salvador, in the planning of the event and it had been an honor to collaborate with them. He also expressed appreciation for their efforts and hard work.
He also took the opportunity to express his gratitude to El Salvador for the strong support the National Secretariat continued to receive during the negotiations. 

 The Chair reminded delegates that at the last meeting in Washington they had completed the review of the text related to the Human Prosperity pillar of the draft Declaration, approving 15 paragraphs out of 39, with 24 still pending. He also informed that during the deliberations the 29 paragraphs of the Preamble and Human Prosperity were expanded to 39 paragraphs.

 He informed that at the Sixth SIRG, the meeting would begin with a review of the Energy Security Pillar, (paragraphs 30-38), and the discourse would continue on pending paragraphs from the Human Prosperity Section. The Chair observed that since the diversity of opinion among member states meant that there exist different views on development and the approaches to many of the issues, and given that the goal for all countries was the same, it was incumbent on all to find the common ground and forge consensus on defining the priorities for collective action.

The Chair also informed that an opportunity would be presented to members of Civil Society and the Private Sector to share the views which emanated from the recently concluded sub-regional fora. He also informed that, the National Secretariat had also invited representatives of key institutions - the IDB, the World Bank and UNECLAC to share their views on current, new and emerging Energy Security issues in the Hemisphere.

Ambassador Rodriguez reiterated the importance of energy to the region both in terms of exporters and importers. He indicated that given the sharp decline in the price of crude oil, energy exporters in the region would have to review their national budgets and cuts would have to be made particularly in social programs. The Chair indicated that he agreed with the Secretary General of the OAS, Mr. Jose Miguel Insulza, in calling for a new energy order to achieve energy security. He informed that the latter required a multi pronged approach which would involve a long term sustained effort on the part of Governments, a review of energy policies, strengthening of cooperation among member states, and the development of mechanisms for regional implementation of actions, as well as the execution of policies at all levels of society.

Ambassador Rodriguez also informed the delegates that any strategy which the region would adopt for energy security must be guided by the need to make advancements in diversification of energy sources, production and use of clean, low carbon, and environmentally sustainable energy, the promotion of energy efficiency, access to modern affordable energy services, sustained support for research and development, and new forms of public/private partnerships among allies. The Chair concluded by reiterating that he looked forward to a productive negotiation in which delegates could openly discuss issues and work together to find the consensus that was important for implementation of the mandates of the Summit
The complete text of Ambassador Luis Alberto Rodriguez’s statement can be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/remarks_lar.doc
4. FIRST PLENARY SESSION
a) Overview of the methodology of the SIRG 
In opening the First Plenary Session, the Chair reiterated the outline of the methodology proposed by the National Secretariat for the deliberations. He informed that the methodology would remain the same as in previous meetings and that the Director of the Summits Secretariat would introduce each paragraph. He informed that for the Section on Energy Security the original text would be presented followed by a list of countries that submitted comments on that paragraph, followed by the modified text as proposed by the National Secretariat. He further informed that this modified paragraph would be the working text for the negotiation.  

The Chair instructed that paragraphs that were not approved in Plenary would be submitted to the Working Group for consideration. He also informed that with respect to pending paragraphs from the sub theme of Human Prosperity the paragraph would be read in its revised form, and in instances where issues could not be resolved, the text would be placed in brackets.  The Chair, like in previous meetings, reiterated that where extensive changes or new text were being proposed for both Energy and Human Prosperity Sections, the Member States would orally present them to the meeting, and submit their text to the Secretariat for translation and distribution.  The Chair stated that on completion of the discussion on a paragraph, it would be read in its entirety, for final approval. He also indicated that members of the Joint Summit Working Group would be called upon for any clarification required, during the negotiations.
Ambassador Rodriguez stated that if final approval could not be obtained he would propose that the National Secretariat provide a modified text for consideration or that a Working Group be formed to address the matter.   He further stated that at the end of each day a document reflecting all proposals made as well as a revised draft of the Declaration showing only the changes on which consensus has been reached  would be distributed.  The Chair opened the floor for the presentations by the three International Institutions invited to speak on Energy Security.
b) PRESENTATIONS ON ENERGY SECURITY
· Inter American Development Bank (IDB)
The Chair gave the floor to Mr. Herman Cruz who informed the delegates that although   energy production and consumption in the region were on the rise, they were comparatively low. He indicated that the intensity of energy use, in the region, varied, with much of the consumption concentrated in Argentina, Brazil, Mexico and Venezuela. Mr. Cruz also indicated that the sectors consuming the most energy were industry with a region-wide average of 38% and transportation with a 32% average.

In addressing the issue of Renewable Energy Mr. Cruz stated that the renewable sources of energy generate 24.8% of the electricity in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC). He also informed that studies indicate that they could generate up to 47% of the electricity demand estimated for 2030. He identified biomass and biological wastes as important sources of renewable energy in the region and opined that Central America and the Caribbean could replace between 10% and 50% of their gasoline consumption through the production of ethanol generated from sugar cane.  The IDB representative stated that the region as a whole relies heavily on hydroelectricity and a number of the countries use a good portion of their hydraulic potential to generate electricity.  He recommended that given the high rainfall indices and rough topography of many of the countries in the region, small hydropower should be exploited as a good alternative to the multi mega watt range used by the region.  
Mr. Cruz indicated that the low cost of solar energy has made it very attractive to isolated rural communities and that the IDB has been instrumental in helping some of the countries in the region with their electrification program using solar energy. With respect to geothermal energy, Mr. Cruz informed the delegates that Costa Rica , because of a growing reliance on geothermal energy, generates 95% of its electricity through renewable sources, and that Mexico is now the world’s third largest producer of geothermal electricity. The IDB representative also indicated that Costa Rica, Brazil, Mexico and Colombia were also increasing their installed capacity for wind energy. In conclusion, Mr. Cruz stated that if energy efficiency is increased it would not only reduce harmful pollution but also promote economic development. He warned that the energy demand in Latin America and the Caribbean will increase by 75% by 2030 and that governments would have to invest US$1,600 billion to meet the demand. He further stated that in the next decade alone LAC will require a 50% increase in its installed energy capacity.  
The complete text of this presentation can be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/IDB_1208_En.PPT
· Presentation of World Bank Representative
The Chair introduced Mr. Phillip Benoit, as the Sector Manager, Energy, Latin America and the Caribbean Department, of the World Bank and offered him the floor. Mr. Benoit informed that the energy security challenges facing the region are: meeting the increasing demand for electricity, coping with the impact of high and volatile oil prices, including climate change in the energy equation, increasing access to electricity and dealing with a world in flux. 
Mr. Benoit stated that in an attempt to assist the region in addressing these challenges to energy security, the World Bank has developed a strategy, in collaboration with the International Financing Corporation (IFC), and the Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA), to provide  the necessary support for financing, analytical work, and policy reform . Mr. Benoit indicated that the Bank has sought to promote to governments, a policy of increase in the power supply through increased investments in electricity infrastructure and the diversification of the energy matrix.  He also informed that in an effort to assist in the implementation of this policy the Bank has increased its energy lending in recent years and that in 2008 $7.6 billion was lent to Member States. He also indicated that regional integration policies in the energy field were strongly supported by the Bank.  The World Bank Representative also revealed that the Bank encouraged better demand-side management and supply-side interventions as well as energy conservation in its efforts to promote energy efficiency. 
In calling for power sector planning, Mr. Benoit indicated that there must be better planning for system expansion by considering all options, thermal and clean sources, and by focusing on renewables especially hydro-power.  He also recommended that in order to manage high and volatile oil prices, the countries of the region should conduct stronger analyses of impacts and options, improve energy efficiency, and diversify the energy matrix as well as reducing the dependency on thermal generation. Mr. Benoit also emphasized the importance of supporting a public/ private sector mix in the implementation of any energy security policy.  He also stated that the need to integrate climate change in the power sector management should not be overlooked.  He recommended that attention should be paid to local pollution and other environmental and social issues including impacts on local populations. 
The World Bank Representative called on governments to support electrification both in the rural and poorer urban areas and improve access to other modern energies, for example, gas. He opined that this could be done by protecting affordability. In conclusion Mr. Benoit stated that the World Bank and other multilaterals need to help countries to adapt to a rapidly changing world with evolving development challenges.

The complete text of the World Bank Representative’s could be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/WB_1208_En.ppt
· Presentation of the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean Representative (ECLAC)
Mr. Hugo Altomonte indicated that to Improve Energy Security, it was necessary to promote clean, accessible and sustainable energy systems, as well as to reduce energy, carbon content, and to increase energy efficiency particularly in the transportation sector.

He also indicated that it was important to diversify the energy matrix and promote renewable energy to at least 50 percent of the total consumption of energy by 2050 at the latest. In addition Mr. Altomonte urged countries to use the Platform of Brasilia strategy. This platform, which has the participation of 21 countries of the region, promotes the compliance with the goal of the Latin American and Caribbean Initiative for Sustainable Development, which calls for achieving the use of at least 10 per cent of sustainable energy in total energy consumption by 2010.

Mr. Altomonte also recommended that the Declaration should promote the economy and the efficient use of energy. He indicated that it is expected that the use of oil will increase due to the increased number of vehicles in Latin America. He opined that if the Member States expect to reduce the use of oil to 66% by 2030 (70% in 2003) then the percentage of the use of alternative sources of clean energy will have to increase. He added that to this end, it was important to improve the economic and technical efficiency of the supply system in the region, by designing price policies for end consumers, overcoming deficits of the new investment in energy production, and improving the infrastructure of hydrocarbons transport, among others.

Mr. Altomonte opined that energy independence and the availability of secure supplies of energy at prices accessible especially for those most in need, is essential in order to provide equitable access to the use of energy. 

In conclusion, the ECLAC representative stated, that countries, with respect to public policies, should take in account some options, such as: subsides; eliminating barriers to renewable sources in the regional energy supply; promoting and financing national programs of energy efficiency; as well as reducing the consumption of fuel and pollution.  He argued that to achieve this, improvements in transport, urban infrastructure and land use are essential.  He also added that the State has also to lead the process since these policies are a national responsibility.

The complete text of this presentation can be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/CEPAL_1208_Sp.ppt
c) COMMENTS BY MEMBER STATES
The Chair thanked the presenters for their contribution to the summit process and then offered the floor to delegates for their comments.  The countries who took the floor thanked the Chair for his encouraging words to delegates on the issue of working in the spirit of consensus and they assured the presenters that they would be drawing on their expertise during the negotiation of the draft Declaration.  Clarification was also sought from the Chair, on the time frame for convening Working Groups for deliberation on the pending paragraphs. The Chair informed that this would be done on the following day since some delegations would be arriving a day late.  It was recommended to the Chair that the Working Group convene as soon as possible so that the work on the pending paragraphs could begin sooner rather than later.     

d) Negotiations on the draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain paragraphs 30-38 (Energy Security)
The Chair before presenting the paragraphs of the second pillar for discussion gave a brief status report on the negotiations. He informed that to date 15 paragraphs were approved (1, 2, 4, 6, A 9, 9bis, 10, 12, 17, 18, 19, C, 27, D), 8 paragraphs were with the Working Group (7, B, 3, 5, 8, 11, 16, 13) in addition to paragraph 23 which would be sent to the group; paragraphs 5bis, 20, 21bis, 22, had been submitted by the National Secretariat for review, paragraphs 10, 14, 15 were pending consultation, paragraphs 4bis 4ter were new paragraphs introduced by the United States, paragraphs 24, 25,and 26 were to be considered by the Working Group in light of the 4 new paragraphs which were introduced by Ecuador on behalf of the Ministers of Education in the Hemisphere. Paragraph 29  which was amended by the Ministers of Culture, would be submitted to the Plenary and 29bis submitted by Barbados would also be considered in the Plenary.
The Chair also informed that the presentations from the representatives of the World Bank and ECLAC would be distributed later in the day, and that the presentation of the IDB was included in the package given to the delegates.

Ambassador Rodriguez informed Participants that the working document for the meeting was GRIC/DC-V/DOC.1/08 Rev 3 and that he would begin with paragraph 30 which he requested the Director of the Summit Secretariat to present.

The negotiations on paragraphs 30- 38 began. 
5. SECOND PLENARY SESSION
Negotiations on the Draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain paragraphs 30-38
The delegations continued their deliberations on paragraphs 30-38. 
6. THIRD PLENARY SESSION
a) Presentation by the International Labor Organization (ILO)
The Chair introduced Mr. Virgilio Levaggi of the International Labor Organization (ILO) and then gave him the floor for his presentation. Mr. Levaggi thanked the Chair for the opportunity to share with the participants his organization’s views on the concept of “decent work”. He commenced by reminding delegates of his statement made last November, in which he indicated the importance of acknowledging the job losses and deteriorating working conditions for the millions in the Americas, as a consequence of the global financial crisis, in any Inter American agenda for securing the future of the Americas by promoting human prosperity, energy security and environmental sustainability. He further informed them that his sentiments have been echoed by the Secretary General of the United Nations, as well as the current Chairman of the European Union.   Mr. Levaggi also added that the President elect of the United States has already taken this into consideration when he announced the plan to help create 2.5 million new jobs, to combat the United States’ highest level of unemployment since 1993.  
The ILO representative opined that the Declaration of Mar Del Plata was a landmark in the international consolidation of the concept of “decent work” and its implications.  He informed that this concept which was coined by ILO Director General Juan Somavia, is defined as “productive work under conditions of freedom, equity, security, and dignity in which rights are protected and adequate remuneration and social coverage are provided”. He further informed that this concept marks the point where the ILO’s four strategic objectives come together namely, the promotion of basic rights at work, employment protection, and social dialogue. 
Mr. Levaggi opined that although economic growth is necessary and is one of the key items on the agenda of the Summit of the Americas in Port of Spain, it is not in and of itself sufficient to promote prosperity and human development. He purported that decent work can serve as the bridge between these two elements. He informed that studies conducted by ILO and UNDP show that there is an important positive correlation between decent work and human development. Mr. Levaggi concluded by linking environmental sustainability and energy security with “the type of human prosperity that flows from decent work”.  He informed that this linkage which has been dubbed “green jobs” is seen as decent, ecologically efficient and low emission jobs. He posited that addressing climate change and reducing the relationship between economic growth and energy consumption based on fossil fuels would provide the opportunities for these “green jobs” to be created. Mr. Levaggio recommended that the creation of green jobs should be encouraged not only for ethical and economic reasons but as part of the Americas response to the economic crisis.
The complete text of the ILO Representative’s presentation could be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/OIT_1208_En.doc
b) Presentations by Representatives of Civil Society and the Private Sector 
· Representative from Caribbean Sub-regional civil Society forum
The Chair introduced the Representative from Caribbean Sub-regional Civil Society Forum, Ms. Hazel Brown and offered her the floor. Ms Brown gave a report on the Forum which was held in Trinidad and Tobago on October 30-31, 2008. At this forum 140 representatives from 12 countries of the Caribbean convened for two days of deliberation on the themes of the Declaration of Commitment. Ms Brown informed that emanating from the Forum were a number of recommendations which the Group now urged the Government representatives to consider. She indicated that the Civil Society representatives were of the opinion that the key interest groups as designated by the United Nations were not explicitly recognized in the Declaration and that should be rectified. She also indicated that the civil society representatives thought that it was important for all citizens to have access to and benefit from good health services consequently commitments should be made in the Declaration to develop health services nationally. The Representative also informed that the Civil Society Group was of the opinion that greater attention should be paid to public security and that Civil Society’s participatory role in the Summit Process should be expanded.

Ms Brown also outlined the particularities of the Caribbean which she indicated must be captured in the discussions and commitments of the Fifth Summit. She listed the vulnerabilities of small island developing states (SIDS), HIV/AIDS, and food security, as areas which should be given special attention with respect to the Caribbean.  She also indicated that there were two political issues which the civil society thought it pertinent to raise at their Forum and to bring to the attention of the member states, namely the exclusion of Cuba from the OAS and the need to fashion a different and respectful vision for Haiti.  
In concluding, Ms Brown indicated that she wished to present four strategic recommendations from the Caribbean sub-region for the consideration of the SIRG. She informed that the effective participation of Civil Society in the Summit process could be strengthened by institutionalizing interactive participation both before and after the Summit.  She also recommended the participation of Civil Society in the Experts Committee of the Follow up Mechanism of the Inter American Convention against Corruption, as well as the adoption of a hemispheric policy of gender balance in legislative and political party structures and in the OAS Secretariat by 2015. Ms Brown also stated that it was necessary for the Fifth Summit to define a strategy for labor as a sector, as well as one for equitable growth in which the creation of fitting and decent jobs, and greater social inclusion would be core development objectives.      
The complete text of Ms. Brown’s presentation can be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/CS_Carib_1208_En.doc
· Representative from Central America, Mexico and Dominican Republic, sub regional civil society forum 
The Chair introduced the Representative from the Central American Forum for Central America, Mexico and the Dominican Republic, Ms Roxana Martel, who indicated that during the two days of discussions six open dialogues on the six pillars of the draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain were conducted.  With respect to Human Prosperity Ms. Martel indicated that the Representatives recommended that the governments should expand the participatory role of Civil Society so that they could be involved in the work carried out on behalf of those sectors of the population that are at economic and social risk, as well as acknowledging the contribution made by organizations of the social economy in mitigating poverty and creating alternatives for employment. She also indicated that Representatives requested a commitment from the governments, to invest in quality education as well as universal access to health in the Americas.   Ms Martel stated that during the discussion of the issue of energy security, the representatives recommended that universal access to energy services should be guaranteed and that energy efficiency and conservation should be viewed as a priority. The Representative also requested that linkages between energy policies and other socioeconomic development policies be included in the Declaration, as well as support for research, development and exchanges of cutting-edge technologies.

Under the theme of Environmental Sustainability, Ms Martel informed, that the Civil Society Representatives requested governments to declare that sustainable development should take place without discrimination, and should have inclusive citizen participation under conditions of equality for all sectors of the population.  She indicated that a request was also made for a commitment by the governments to reduce green house gases and to commit to the ratification and approval of the Kyoto Protocol. The spokesperson for the civil society group stated that the participants at the Civil Society forum called for a commitment from the governments for the protection of the victims of crime in order to ensure effective prosecution of the perpetrators, as well as to commit to preventing and combating the new slavery of the 21st century.

Ms Martell emphasized that two concepts were of great importance to the organizations which convened in San Salvador and they requested that they be included in the Declaration. These concepts were; the close relationship between democracy and equality as the invisible underpinnings of governability and the development, and implementation of participatory democracy, involving all sectors under equal conditions, as a complement to representative democracy,. She opined that these were among the foundations of governability. The Forum had also recommended that the governments declare that the strategies for effective compliance with the Summit Mandates be reviewed between May and August 2009, and that as part of the follow up process, Finance Ministers in conjunction with multilateral financial institutions should call for a meeting during the last four months of 2009.     Ms Martell concluded by informing that the Civil Society Group urged for the adoption of their recommendations  and for the creation of an ad hoc Civil Society Consultative Council.
The complete text of the Representative’s presentation could be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/CS_CA_1208_En.ppt
· Representative of the Private Sector
The Chair introduced Mr. Enrique Arturo De Obarrio and informed that he was the representative of the private sector and would be presenting their first input to the Summit Process.  This input emanated from a number of consultations with some regional private sector organizations.  He informed that the Caribbean Association of Industry and Commerce (CAIC) the Federation of Chambers of Commerce of Central America (FECAMCO), the Business Technical Advisory Committee on Labor Matters (CEATAL), the Latin America Business Council (CEAL) the Andean Consultative Business Council, the Latin American Organization for the Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises (OLAMP) as well as the Council of the Americas were represent at these meetings. The Chair then offered Mr. Obarrio the floor. 

 Mr. Obarrio thanked the chair for the opportunity to present the views of the Private Sector to the members of the SIRG and indicated that the world was experiencing an economic and financial crisis, which would have a serious impact on the citizens of the Americas.  He recommended that to combat this problem, it would be necessary for all sectors to establish transparent and committed management teams, as well as, create local and international legal rules concerning business and investments. He also recommended the promotion of open borders for the exchange of goods and services.

The Private Sector Representative,  indicated that the members of the Private Sector were committed,  in collaboration with governments and civil society, to define a more prudent and sensible road map to achieve Human Prosperity, Energy Security and a Sustainable Environment in the Americas.  He opined that quality education was imperative to ensuring more opportunities and for human development advances. He also stated that the Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain should take into account this necessity and should emphasize the important role in development played by Public-private alliances, supported by academic institutions and Civil Society.
 With respect to Energy, Mr. Obarrio indicated that the members of the Private Sector have recommended the development of a medium and long term integral strategy for cooperation between countries, international organizations, Civil Society and the Private Sector, to promote energy integration and to develop alternative sources of energy.  He opined that, public-private alliances were necessary for the promotion of energy efficiency policies. 

In concluding, Mr. Obarrio indicated that the Private Sector undertook the initiative to coordinate and identify public-private alliances, which would contribute to promoting the implementation of specific goals under the rubric of human prosperity, energy security and environmental sustainability. He also recommended the creation of a monitoring and evaluation mechanism which would allow the private sector to implement their commitments.

The complete Text of Mr. Obarrio’s presentation can be found at http://www.summit-americas.org/SIRG/SIRG_1208/PS_1208_Sp.doc
c) General comments from Member States

The Chair thanked the presenters and indicated that there were many other voices which needed to be heard and that the National Secretariat will continue its consultations so that an opportunity will be given to all to voice their opinions. He informed that he would be meeting with Mercorsur in February, and that on January 17-18, 2009, the Afro Descendants Forum will take place in Santo Domingo, and the forum for civil society representatives in South America will be convened in Peru Feb 6-7, 2009, followed by a Hemispheric Forum in Washington in March 2009. He then opened the floor to Member States for their comments.  

The Canadian delegate in taking the floor thanked the presenters and informed that the government of Canada had given to the OAS $8 million for labor activities. She also indicated that she thought that it was essential that markets be kept open for employment to be generated. The Canadian delegate also expressed that she was impressed with Civil Society and their excellent suggestions. She however cautioned about the possibility of making the Declaration too long. She further recommended to the Civil Society Representatives that they must lead by example and that both government and Civil Society should have a report card on the implementation of Summit mandates.        

In responding to the Comments of the Canadian delegate, Ms. Brown informed that the Region had created an active democracy network whose goal was to evaluate Government’s implementation of their international obligations. She further informed that an index had been created to help with the process of implementation. The Chair thanked the presenters for their comprehensive reports and indicated the importance of the involvement of many sectors in the Summit Process.
d) Negotiations on the Draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain paragraphs 30-38 (energy Security)
 The Chair informed delegates that a number of presentations had been distributed and that it did not include that of the ILO which would be distributed at a later time.  He also informed that a number of sub-regional fora would be conducted in the coming months and that a meeting with labor groups would be convened in the near future. 

The Chair gave a summary of the paragraphs which had been completed and which were still pending from the previous day. He indicated that 13 paragraphs were considered , 2 were approved (36, 36ter), paragraphs 35, 36bis and 37 were on hold pending responses from a few countries, 6 paragraphs were sent to the Working Group and 2 were submitted to the National Secretariat for redrafting. He further informed that the Working Group had completed their deliberations on paragraphs 30, 31and 32 and that a clean text for 31 and 32 would soon be circulated  together with the modified text of paragraphs 30bis and 33 from the National Secretariat.

The Chair recommended that the Working Group consider paragraphs 30ter, 33, and 34. He concluded by advising delegates that the Secretary General would not be addressing the meeting. He then continued the deliberations on paragraphs 30-38. 

7. FOURTH PLENARY SESSION 
 The Chair reiterated the methodology for the session and indicated that paragraphs 30, 31, 32, 33bis and 34 would be returned to the Plenary. He further informed that 30ter 38 and 38bis were with the Working Group and that after they were returned to the Plenary the paragraphs pending on Human Prosperity would be considered. The delegations continued their deliberations on paragraphs 30-38.   

8. FIFTH PLENARY SESSION
The Chair opened this session by addressing the issue of reopening paragraphs which were 1) agreed to in the working group and 2) approved in the absence of some delegations in plenary.  The Chair reiterated the process of consultations conducted by the National Secretariat which gave rise to the draft declaration of commitment of Port of Spain and informed that he would share with delegates the calendar of events leading to the Summit later in the day.  He also indicated that he would like to complete the negotiations by March 16, 2009. 

 The Chair, in response to the request to reopen in the Plenary, paragraphs which were agreed to in the Working Group, stated these paragraphs would not be opened for discussion in the Plenary, neither would paragraphs approved in the Plenary be reopened, on the basis of the absence of a delegation. He stated that the arduous work of the Working Group would have been in vain if the recommended approved paragraphs were unraveled in the Plenary. He urged the delegates to deliberate in good faith in the Working Group. He also stated that since the delegations which were asking to open approved paragraphs in the Plenary were represented in the Working Group when the paragraphs were discussed, he thought it was a waste of time, which delegates could ill afford, to bring the issues back to the Plenary.

The Chair’s methodology and guidelines were supported by many delegates who called for colleagues to respect the outcomes of the Working Group. The proposed end of March deadline for negotiations was also supported.  One delegate, however, indicated that it was the sovereign right of States to reopen paragraphs in the Plenary since the Working Group did not have the authority for final approval. The delegate indicated that if the Chair gives such authority to the Working Group then it would withdraw from the Plenary and only participate in the Working Group.   The Chair concluded the discussions on that issue by indicating that the concerns of all would be taken into consideration before a final decision on all paragraphs.  He then opened the floor for discussions on pending paragraphs. The deliberations on the paragraphs continued.  

9. SIXTH PLENARY SESSION
Negotiations on the Draft Declaration of Commitment of Port of Spain, Paragraphs 30-38.

The Plenary session began with the Chair indicating that he wanted to share with delegates the status of Summit preparations followed by a report on the paragraphs under discussion. He indicated that there would be two SIRG meetings January 14-16, and January 28-30, 2009 and these would be held at the OAS Headquarters. He informed that prior to these meetings he will be convening at the same venue two Working Group sessions January 12-13, 2009 and January 26-27, 2009.

The Chair informed that similarly in February there would be two SIRG meetings, February 11-13 2009, with a Working Group convening  February 9-10, 2009., followed by another SIRG Meeting on February 25-27. The Working Group would convene on February 23-24, 2009.   

The Chair continued and indicated that he would be proposing for March, two SIRG meetings also. These he indicated would be convened on March 11-13, 2009 and March 25-27, 2009. He expressed the hope that it would not be necessary to convene the Working Groups and would like to complete the negotiations by the end of March 2009.   He informed the delegates that the National Secretariat would provide interpretation for all SIRG and Working Group meetings and that a preliminary information bulletin containing basic information on the preparation for the Summit,  would be sent to all Member  States by December 16, 2008. 
A number of countries took the floor and thanked the Chair for the information. They also sought information on the possibility of a ministerial meeting prior to the Summit, the agenda for the different meetings and whether the dates were flexible since the number of meetings would be quite expensive for some countries.

In response to these questions the Chair informed that there would be a meeting of plenipotentiaries but he would have to give a date and venue later. He also indicated that the proposal of three days of SIRG meetings plus the working groups had been seriously considered and the National Secretariat was of the opinion that this was a good way to move forward. He informed that the agenda of the meetings depended on the status of the negotiations and that delegates would be informed as early as possible.   He stressed that delegates will be informed of all logistics and that the National Secretariat was working towards having the last meetings in Trinidad and Tobago. He assured delegates that everything possible was being done to ensure a successful Summit.

The Chair continued the deliberations on the pending paragraphs under the Human Prosperity Pillar.   
At the end of the session the Chair reminded delegates of the importance of ensuring that delegations contained natural experts on the issues, during the deliberations on the Declaration.  He informed that to date 21 paragraphs were approved (1, 2, 4, 5bis, 6, A, 9, 9bis, 10, 12, 13, 17, 18, 19, C, 27, D, 21, 29, 13, 23, ad referendum, 26). He also indicated that 4 paragraphs were with the Working Group (7, B, 21, 21bis), 2 were withdrawn (29bis and 33ter), 8 paragraphs were on hold pending consultations (3, 5, 8, 11, 16, 14, 15, 28); 3 new paragraphs were introduced (3bis, 5ter, 10bis), paragraphs 24, 25 were returned to the plenary with two and one brackets respectively.

With respect to the paragraphs under the Energy pillar the Chair indicated that 5 were approved (30bis, 31, 36, 36ter, 30 ad referendum); 3 paragraphs were with the Working Group (30ter 33, 33bis) 2 paragraphs were pending redrafting by the National Secretariat (32, 38) and 4 were pending consultations (34, 35, 36bis, 37), 1 paragraph was submitted by a member state (38bis). Ambassador Rodriguez informed that the outcome document from the SIRG would be sent to the member States by December 15, 2008.      
10. CLOSING SESSION

The Chair thanked the participants and encouraged them to continue working in the spirit of cooperation. He also indicated that he looked forward to working with them in the New Year as the National Secretariat prepared for the Summit.  He reminded member states that the SIRG meetings will reconvene in January and recommended that they ensure that their experts were present. He concluded by thanking the host, the interpreters, the translators and the OAS Secretariat.  

The meeting was adjourned at 6.30 p.m.
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